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One of the greatest threats facing the United States is cyber-attack, with 
everything from government databases to banks proven vulnerable. We’re 
sending more troops to fight ISIS on the ground, but when it comes to 
recruiting soldiers to do battle in the war on the web, the federal 
government could be missing some of the best talent. 
 
John Chase is never going to fit the mold of a buttoned down FBI agent. He 
didn’t go to college. He admits he’s used recreational drugs. And he has a 
criminal record. 
 
Chase does have one vital component in his skill set: in just one day he 
developed a program to dig through social media data and expose 
thousands of accounts linked to ISIS. The established hacker published a 
list that went viral, disabling one of the organization’s most successful 
propaganda and recruiting tools. 
 
“It was scary,” Chase said during an interview with Full Measure, “It was 
definitely nerve racking actually. When we were writing the script and 
compiling the list it didn’t seem like a big deal, but when we published the 
list and the media became so interested, it was definitely a moment of, ‘Oh 
God’!” 
 
Chase worked as part of the group, Anonymous, a loose collective of 
hackers. The group has become famous through a number of notorious 
hacks, including the infiltration of top level pro-Kremlin activists, the 
successful disabling of the website for Greece’s central bank and even for 
exposing personal information that belongs to presidential hopeful Donald 
Trump. 
 
Chase claims his work drew the attention of some top level and top secret 
agencies interested in his particular skill set. The problem? Even if he 



 

 

wanted to go legit, he falls into what the government calls “unclear able 
talent”. The hurdle, at least when it comes to the FBI? Four questions you 
have to be able to answer to pass a background check.  
 
Those questions are as follows: 
Have you used marijuana in the last 3 years? Have you used any other 
illegal drug including anabolic steroids in the last 10 years? Have you ever 
sold, distributed, manufactured or transported any illegal drug? Have you 
ever used any prescription drug or used any legally obtainable substance 
in a manner for which it was not intended? 
 
“I can’t imagine one person I know who would have the skill set to actually 
fulfill that job that would meet all those criteria,” Chase said, “I know I 
wouldn’t.” 
 
It’s that culture clash that’s keeping hackers with sorely needed skill on the 
dark side. And a stunning number of people can’t be cleared. According to 
the FBI, of the nearly 11,000 applicants from fiscal year 2015, 4,200 were 
discontinued during the background process. 
 
David Johnson leads cybersecurity operations for the FBI. In a recent 
interview with Full Measure he said, “We’re trying to do a better job. We’re 
trying to increase the candidate pool. But there is that baseline we’re not 
willing to go below.” 
 
Johnson says there’s a lot of discussion at the bureau about changing 
times and the changing threat. Hackers say that if the feds want to keep up, 
it may require looking at the potential talent pool a little differently. They 
point to social media and the dark web, a place intentionally hidden from 
almost all eyes and accessed by the few, with highly technical tools. 
 
“That’s where some of them play,” Johnson explained, “There’s no doubt 
about that. But from my perspective, there is plenty of equally good talent 
that is not quite so hard to access.” 
 
There’s another big hurdle to attracting hackers: money. And whoever said 
crime doesn’t pay, never hacked on the dark web. 
 



 

 

“I think the best people are on the black hat side and a lot of that is 
financially driven,” Chase said, “Obviously there’s a lot more money in 
committing internet crimes than working for the government. A lot of 
people would probably forego some of that money if they had the 
opportunity to do something good.” 
 
Johnson agrees that “the mission” can be a powerful point of attraction for 
applicants,  
“Just some of the work that they would have the opportunity to do, it’s 
really cool and eye opening. The name recognition can’t be beat.” 
 
But it may take more than a badge to bridge the two cultures. And 
somewhere between the metaphors of black hats and white hats, real talent 
to address a real threat may be missed. 
 
“You’re putting somebody on a computer. They’re not walking around with 
a gun. They’re not arresting citizens. They’re on a computer,” Chase 
explained, “If this is the person that’s qualified to do the job, they should 
be the person that’s doing it.” 
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Sharyl: Are sanctuary cities legal? 
 
Rep John Culberson: No. They are in violation of federal law because 
federal law requires state and local jurisdictions can’t interfere in any way 
with sharing information about criminal illegal aliens in their custody; in 
any way means you must cooperate 100% of the time. 99 out of 100 of 
sharing information is not enough. Kate Steinle’s murderer would have 
been deported immediately or San Francisco would lose all of their federal 
grant money, that’s now the rule under my subcommittee 
 
Sharyl: What is your role in the sanctuary city debate? 
 



 

 

Rep John Culberson: I’m the Chairman for the subcommittee that is in 
charge of all the funding for the Department of Justice, so I am in essence 
the CFO of the Department of Justice and I made it clear as the new 
chairman that the rule is if you want federal money follow federal law. I 
found a law that’s crystal clear and unambiguous and I found a way to 
enforce it using the power of the purse, which is very persuasive, the 
authority that I have as subcommittee chairman, I’ve got a lot of tools that I 
can bring to pressure these agencies that it was actually done last July and 
then I had the top 10 sanctuary jurisdictions certified as violating federal 
law, so they can have their money turned off immediately. 
 
Sharyl: What kind of things does this federal money go towards in these 
jurisdictions? 
 
Rep John Culberson: These are law enforcement grants for the law 
enforcement of the country and state, the cost of incarcerating illegal 
aliens in custody, which is particularly galling that these sanctuary 
jurisdictions hide and protect criminal aliens in their jails from being 
deported, but they still have to ask for federal money for housing the 
criminal alien. So that money is cut off. This is also money for the cops 
program that Bill Clinton created years ago. 
 
Sharyl: We spoke to a sanctuary city official and his position was “why 
would the federal government want to retaliate against the poor citizens in 
my community who benefit from this money in grants and in some cases to 
help the poor and the elderly?” 
 
Rep John Culberson: It’s actually his decision, it’s the local government’s 
decision, this is Rahm Emanuel’s decision, this is not my decision. This is 
very simple. If you want federal money, follow federal law. 
 
Sharyl: You make it sound very cut and dry, but some of these jurisdictions 
have promised a fight...are you prepared for a show down? 
 
Rep John Culberson: It’s real easy, their money disappears. There’s no 
fight, their money is gone. 
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During his Senate hearing, Attorney General Jeff Sessions touched on the 
agreements in place with police departments to improve their conduct. 
Without talking about specific cities - Sessions said the deals currently in 
place will be enforced. But based on his other comments - and policy 
statements from the White House - it doesn’t appear the DOJ will be 
pursuing investigations against the police under this administration. 
 
Ferguson, Missouri. In the summer of 2014, riots erupted after the shooting 
of Michael Brown by a police officer. It also triggered a vigorous and 
sometimes violent debate over the relationship between police and 
minorities. 
 
In April of 2015, Baltimore erupted in riots after the death of a black 
suspect, in police custody.  The death of Freddie Gray unleashed weeks of 
fury. 
 
Kevin Davis: It’s one person at a time, one day at a time. 
 
Kevin Davis is Baltimore’s Police Commissioner. He was promoted to the 
job in 2015, after the riots and immediately faced calls for a change in 
police tactics. 
 
Kevin Davis: There’s never going to be a final chapter to all this, you know. 
We’re never going to reach that point where 100% of the public loves the 
police. 
 
In Baltimore, changing tactics wasn’t completely a matter of choice. The 
City and Department of Justice agreed to sweeping police reforms to stop 
overly aggressive tactics and restore trust in city cops. 
 
Kevin Davis: You know we have been policing in a way over the past you 
know, ten, twenty plus years that has really upset the community, and it’s 
really driven a big gap between the police department and the community. 
 



 

 

Gone now are strategies like ‘stop and frisk’ and “zero tolerance’ policing. 
The DOJ claims those and other tactics have created problems in two 
dozen cities. 
 
Kevin Davis: And any community, no matter where you are, wants to lock 
up bad guys - murderers, rapists, robbers, thieves, arsonists. There's really 
no question about that, but when it comes to some of the discretionary 
enforcement efforts that our profession has engaged in all too often, that I 
think we’re making our way away from those initiatives in African-American 
and underserved communities that have really upset those communities. 
 
Heather MacDonald: Cops are backing off of proactive policing in high 
crime areas and as a result, violent crime is rising at a dramatic rate. 
 
Heather Macdonald, author of the book “The War on Cops,” says police 
can’t afford to back off too much. 
 
Heather MacDonald: After the riots in Baltimore, uh the Freddie Gray riots, 
drug enforcement just ended in Baltimore and shootings went through the 
roof. Recently a Pew poll came out of, of officers, 72 percent said that they 
less likely now to make pedestrian stops, to engage in proactive policing. 
Arrests are down in Los Angeles, uh they're certainly down in New York. 
 
There are consequences. In 2015, FBI stats show the biggest jump in 
homicides in years, 25 of America’s cities up drastically. One of them, 
Chicago, has become a murder capital. The city had more than 750 
homicides last year, and arrests were down. 
 
Heather Macdonald: That is a very, very bad sign, because the law-abiding 
residents of high crime areas beg the police for public order enforcement. 
But when the elites, when the mainstream media, when the White House is 
sending the message that that type of policing is racist, we should not be 
surprised when cops back off. And when they do, again it's minority lives 
that suffer. 
 
Donald Trump: Law and order must be restored. 
 



 

 

Candidate Trump called for change. With Jeff Sessions as Attorney 
General, many see a ‘police first’ mentality likely to return to the 
Department of Justice. 
 
Donald Trump: More law enforcement, more community engagement, more 
effective policing is what our country needs desperately. 
 
But at the local level, words matter. 
 
Local resident: I need help. 
 
Kevin Davis: We’re here to help. 
 
Leaders like Davis talk about the danger of phrases like ‘law and order’ that 
can be taken as a threat. 
 
Joce Sterman: Like, we’re going to come in here and crack skulls? 
 
Kevin Davis: Yep, yeah. 
 
Joce Sterman: So does that idea hurt you when that is said, we’re a “law 
and order” administration? 
 
Kevin Davis: Absolutely. 
 
Joce Sterman: It fosters fear almost? 
 
Kevin Davis: Fear and anxieties. It tells people we’re willing to roll back the 
clock on some advancements that we have made. 
 
Kevin Davis talking to child: I’m going to give this to you. 
 
And in Baltimore. 
 
Some of those advancements are measured in hearts and minds. 
 
Kevin Davis: Know what it is? It’s a challenge coin. 
 
 



 

 

FULL MEASURE WITH SHARYL ATTKISSON 
MAR 12 
30 min. 

 
Christopher Christopherson: We work the national security side and we 
work the criminal side. 
 
Sharyl: FBI Special Agent Chris Christopherson agreed to show us how the 
Dark Web works, inside the FBI’s first Regional Computer Forensics 
Laboratory in San Diego. 
 
Christopher Christopherson: So if you think about this iceberg here as 
content up on the Internet, the Dark Web or the Deep Web represents 
everything that’s underneath that water level and then what we see on top 
of the water level is represented by content that Google sees.  
 
So, things that you can access through regular search engines, and then 
things that are underwater or on the Deep Web. What we’re looking at here 
is a website where you can actually go ahead grab some software, this Tor 
browser, that would enable you to go on the Dark Web or the Deep Web.  
 
The idea of Tor is two parties; they don’t know the other party in the 
communication. They’re just communicating. So Google actually doesn’t 
know where to go, because everything is so anonymous, and the 
encryption it’s obfuscated, Google just simply can’t find it. 
 
Sharyl: Like the Silk Road website. 
 
Christopher Christopherson: Exactly. So Google if they could would index 
it, but at the end of the day if you don’t know where it is, you can’t find it 
and you can’t search it. 
 
Sharyl: Silk Road was an online black market launched on the Dark Web in 
2011, primarily to sell illegal drugs. 
 
Christopher Christopherson: We put a site and banner to notify the people 
on the forum on the marketplace, say “Hey, we’re investigating these 
things. It is illegal, and these are crimes, and you’ll get punished for them. 
 



 

 

 
Sharyl: If someone visiting that site went to it and saw this, I’m sure they’d 
be a little concerned about criminal activity. 
 
Christopher Christopherson: That’s what we’re hoping for. Yea exactly, 
yea. 
 
Sharyl: The FBI shut down Silk Road in 2013. Its operator, Ross Ulbricht, 
was convicted of money laundering, computer hacking and drug 
trafficking. 
 
Christopher Christopherson: The guy that ran Silk Road is sentenced to a 
long prison sentence, and so on. We’ve seen how the investigation has 
actually broken though some of those anonymity borders. Where at the end 
of the day, drugs have to get sold and delivered. So even though this is 
online and anonymous, there still has to be some component that’s real 
world and not anonymized. And that’s where the FBI and other law 
enforcement agencies can kind of come in and identify the actors on this 
forum and others. 
 
Sharyl: Another crime found on the Dark Web involves cyber attackers who 
infect your computer with ransomware and encrypt your files and folders. 
You might not know it until you try to get data and see a computer 
message like this. 
 
Christopher Christopherson: If you’re infected with this ransomware and 
you start to utilize your computer, open files, you’ll see this message. And 
what you can kind of see at the top is that the ransom itself is $500 dollars, 
and you have a countdown timer here, so once that countdown timer hits 
zero the ransom will double.  
 
So what they’re trying to do is to ensure that sort of time sensitivity so that 
you go through, and go through the difficult process of finding one of these 
exchangers, getting Bitcoins, and so on. 
 
Sharyl: Bitcoin is a payment system—a new kind of currency that’s 
anonymous, with no central authority. Cyber-criminals holding information 
for ransom often demand payment on the Dark Web in bitcoin. 
 



 

 

 
Christopher Christopherson: They’ll have their Bitcoin Wallet information 
on there. They’ll have information about how to pay the ransom. So this is 
something that they need to actually send out to all their victims 
anonymously. The Internet with anonymous traffic is synonymous with the 
Dark Web. So the Dark Web is really conducive with this kind of criminal 
activity.  
 
There are local Bitcoins, as you see here, where I can actually meet face-to-
face with someone in person, give them money, and get Bitcoins from 
them. And then there are ATM’s, even here in San Diego, where you can get 
Bitcoins from the ATM. So you can either purchase Bitcoins in the ATM, or 
you can trade the Bitcoins in for money. 
 
Sharyl: But do the crooks then exchange it for cash and spend it, or do 
they buy other illicit things with it? 
 
Christopher Christopherson: Mhmm. So that’s a good question. Can I buy 
groceries with Bitcoin?” And the answer is yes, you can in certain cities 
and places, you can buy Subway, you can buy martinis, you can buy 
groceries. But at the end of the day, they’re probably going to exchange it 
for cash. And so they can use these same exchangers to turn their Bitcoin 
into Euros, dollars, or whatever they’re looking for. 
 
Sharyl: When people have their emails stolen, their email addresses and 
things like that from retail stores like we’ve heard of, is this what some of 
them are potentially used for? 
 
Christopher Christopherson: Exactly. So there will be certain trading on the 
Dark Web of email address of victims. There’s also the potential that once 
someone pays a ransom once, their email address or some other identifier 
might be sold on the dark web, and now they’ll be targeted again. 
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Sharyl: What is the issue with criminals that we want to deport being taken 
back by their home nations? 
 
Rep. Henry Cuellar: There are about 30 countries that have been very 
difficult to work with that won’t take back their criminals but at the same 
time we’re issuing business visas or student visas to those countries. So 
while we’re giving them the opportunity to come to the United States, 
they’re refusing, should I say, to take back the criminal aliens that belong 
to those countries. We found out that there’s a law already that allows us to 
hold those visas if a country’s not planning to take back their criminals. 
 
Sharyl: We’re not enforcing that law? 
 
Rep. Cuellar: We’re not enforcing it which is amazing. So now my intent it 
to go back to our committee on appropriations and affect their funding until 
they do that. As you know it gets a little more complicated because the U.S. 
Supreme court has said you can only keep those individuals for a period of 
time then you gotta release them and when you release them, that means 
you’re releasing criminals into OUR streets because those countries refuse 
to take back those criminal aliens. That’s wrong. And especially I think it’s 
even worse that this is already in the books and we’re still issuing business 
tourist visas student visas to countries that refuse to take back their 
criminal aliens. That’s wrong and we’re hoping to change that. 
 
Sharyl: In 2001, the Supreme Court ruled that the U.S. cannot indefinitely 
hold immigrant criminals if their own countries refuse to take them back.  
 
Cuban-born Abel Arango had multiple felony convictions in the U.S. for 
armed robbery, burglary and grand theft. A judge ordered his deportation, 
but Cuba refused to take him back. He was released in Miami, later arrested 
for five felony cocaine charges, released again, and — in 2008— he gunned 
down a Ft. Myers, Florida police officer, Andrew Widman. 
 
 



 

 

Sharyl: What are some of the non-cooperative countries? 
 
Rep. Cellar: Vietnam, Cuba, China. There’s a large number of them and we 
brought this issue back years ago to them cause I’ve been working on this 
issue and they said ‘well you know you gotta understand diplomacy, we 
don’t wanna upset some of those countries. But my response is, oh, but we 
can upset our constituents, we can upset our way of life that we have here 
by allowing those criminals to be released? And basically their response 
from the state department is, cause you gotta work with the state 
department and homeland. And the state department with all due respect 
was focused on diplomacy I understand that. I understand that but I’m also 
concerned about individuals here who are in their neighborhoods and you 
can release a criminal because we can’t hold them anymore and that 
county refuses to take back that criminal alien. 
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Scott: Walk the beat with a British police officer and something may seem 
amiss to the average American: There's no gun. In fact, you'd be hard 
pressed to find a so-called 'bobbie' who does carry a firearm. A reality the 
world witnessed just last week when a man ran down pedestrians with a 
car and tried to enter parliament armed with a knife.  
 
The first officer he confronted, the one he stabbed, was unarmed. This is a 
nation, that has prided itself, on its extreme lack of firearms. But even 
before the latest attack, change was in the air, the government decided 
terrorism meant gearing up by adding 600 high-profile, highly armed 
special officers to ensure the public they're adequately protected. And 
another 1,500 officers are to be firearms trained. You talk about that 
number of perhaps another 1,500. Is that enough? 
 
Steve White: Out of a force of about 130,000 people in total, you're looking 
at 5,500 of them being armed which is an incredibly small proportion, 
particularly when you compare it to other countries, the United States 
where everybody is armed. Is it enough? Well, we'll have to wait and see. 



 

 

 
Scott: Steve White is the chair of the Police Federation and says Great 
Britain must be prepared for the new attacks that will come. And like the 
one on the Bataclan theater in Paris. They can't always wait for quick 
response teams, where by motorbike, or boat, who are trained for speed, 
but limited in number. Do you want to see more officers with guns on the 
street? 
 
Steve White: Let me think about this a minute. I think in terms of whether or 
not we have more firearms officers on the streets, it's going to be about the 
appropriateness in terms of threat. Are we ever going to get to a situation 
where every single police officer has to carry a gun? I sincerely hope not 
and I certainly do not think that is foreseeable in my service. 
 
Scott: White says it will be a lengthy process that will take at least 2 years 
to train more than 1,000 officers to use lethal measures in a country where 
the concept has been so foreign for so long. 
 
Steve White: You know in terms of increasing our fire arms capability, yes 
of course we support that, but we would have to say that we told you so. 
We told you 3, 4, 5 years ago that this was going to happen. 
 
Scott: And he says, listening, to lessons learned during a previous war on 
terror involving the Irish Republican Army who, for years, terrorized the 
British way of life by bombing in an effort to gain independence. John O' 
Conner was with Scotland Yard for decades. 
 
John O'Conner: The horror of that is still remembered today because the 
fear was, you could be walking in Central London, just walking passed a 
parked car, and where is the fear today is someone walking along of Jihadi 
appearance with a rucksack on their back, you'd look twice. People are 
looking twice at parked cars, a car that stood out, you know and that fear, I 
think transmitted itself in an unwillingness to the people who didn't need to 
come to Central London, they didn't come, they stayed away. 
 
Scott: Sounds like a bit of flashback. 
 
John O' Conner: Yeah it is a bit but that's because um the way of dealing 
with it is probably the same except that the strategy used by Jihadists isn't 



 

 

to use car bombs at the moment and so they may change that strategy, 
who knows? 
 
Scott: This latest attack seems to prove that point, it was low-tech -using a 
car and a knife- but still high profile. Which throws attention back on 
intelligence gathering, an area where authorities have typically done well, 
helped by a population eager to relay anything suspicious to police who 
still believe bonding with those on one's beat is integral. 
 
John O' Conner: And I think they've been doing that very successfully. We 
don't always hear about the successes but I think the absence of major 
terrorist successes in this country since 7/7 is testament to it. 
 
Scott: 7/7 is the July date in 2005 that Jihadists set off coordinated attacks 
on London's public transit system, killing 52, wounding more than 700.  
 
Until last week's attack at Parliament, British authorities had successfully 
foiled more than a dozen plots over the last three years. Even so, they 
always admitted another attack was inevitable. 
 
Steve White: We've got to make sure that the officers we are asking to do 
these difficult jobs, who we are asking to run towards danger when others 
are running away, have the protection and the means to deal with the 
incidence. 
 
Scott: Increasing the number armed or arms trained officers is made more 
difficult by how many are retiring so Steve White says they really need to 
find around 3,000 officers willing to use guns, Not 1,500 already a bit of a 
challenge since many don't want the responsibility that comes with having 
a firearm. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 

 

2 News on KJZZ 
 
Midvale Stabbing (Aired 1/1/17 @7pm, 1:45 minutes) –Two home invaders 
armed with bats are stabbed and end up in the hospital after they are stabbed by 
someone inside the apartment.  Police say Sunday morning two men broke into 
an apartment complex in Midvale. The man and woman inside barricaded the 
door with kitchen chairs, but the intruders still got in.  The man inside the 
apartment was armed with a butcher’s knife and stabbed the suspects.  Police 
say they don’t believe this was a random attack.  They believe the female victim 
had some kind of relationship with at least one of the suspects. Police say the 
two suspects then took themselves to the hospital and that’s where officers later 
found them.  Police arrested the suspects …and the man inside the 
apartment.  They say he had an outstanding warrant. 
 
Former Utah Lawmaker found safe (Aired 1/2/17 @ 7pm, 2:00 minutes)- 
Former Utah Lawmaker Chad Bennion was rescued after being stranded for two 
days in Southern Utah.  Police say Bennion left on New Year’s Eve to go for a 
trail run.  Bennion said when he was driving home from his run, his car got stuck 
in the mud. He said he didn’t have any cell phone service and it was late, so he 
decided to sleep in his car and try to get out the following day.  The next day, 
Bennion tried digging himself out again.  He said he heard on the car radio that 
people were searching for him and decided to stay where he was.  After two 
nights, Bennion said he decided it was time to find help.  That’s when he found a 
man out hunting.  The hunter helped get Bennion’s car out of the mud so he 
could drive back.  Police then saw Bennion’s car and called off the search. 
 
New police department K-9 (Aired 1/3/2017 @ 7pm for 1 minute, 30 seconds) - 
The St. George Police Department added a new member to their squad. She’s 
nearly 2 feet tall, weighs 40 pounds and has lots of energy. Emma is the new K-9 
officer trained to locate four main odors of illegal narcotics – cocaine, heroin, 
methamphetamine and marijuana. Emma replaced the department’s dog, 
Rossko, that recently died of a common condition known as twisted stomach.  
 
Utah County domestic shooting (Aired 1/3/17 @ 7pm, 1:30 minutes)- A family 
of three ends up in the hospital after the son attacks his parents and his dad 
shoots him in the leg. Investigators said deputies responded to a call from Keith 
Peterson early that morning.  Peterson said his son was on drugs and attacking 



 

 

him and his wife.  Peterson said he fired two shots into his son’s legs to get him 
to stop attacking them.  All three are recovering in the hospital and are expected 
to survive.  The son is now facing multiple charges including aggravated assault. 
 
Wolferts Case Dismissed (Aired 01/05/2017 @ 7pm, 2:00 minutes) – A judge 
has dismissed the case against a mother accused of helping her daughters hide 
from their father who had custody. The teenage girls, Sydney and Danielle, ran 
away from their dad in Kanas. They never returned from their mothers in July 
2014. The mother was arrested on Jan 3, 2016, but later released. Today the 
case was dismissed. 
 
Deadly shootout: 5 years later (Aired 1/5/2017 @ 7pm for 1 minute, 30 
seconds) – The father of a man who exchanged fire with police, killing one and 
injuring five others, is defending his son five years later. Mike Stewart doesn’t 
think the entire story has been told, and is now writing his own book on what 
unfolded that day. His son, Matthew Stewart, was not injured in the shooting that 
day but later took his own life in jail.  
 
Airport Security (Aired 01/06/2017 @ 7pm, 2:00 minutes) – The chief of police 
at the Salt Lake International Airport says he is very concerned an attack an at 
airport could happen here. The chief however, says local airport security is where 
it needs to be if it happens. The viewer learns that the airport is no stranger to 
threats, but officials are putting protocols into place to stop threats before they 
are put into action. 
 
Cold Weather and No Heat (Aired 01/06/2017 @ 7pm, 2:00 minutes) – On the 
coldest day in a long time, an entire Utah town is without heat. More than 1,300 
people in the Summit County town of Coalville woke up and realized their heat 
was not working. Questar Gas discovered that one of the measurement regulator 
stations, that supplies gas to the area, froze off. Technicians were working on the 
problem throughout the day, and the area and as of 5pm homes were started to 
warm back up. The viewer learns about a Utah town that had to deal with no heat 
with sub-zero temperatures. 
 
Homeless shelter support (Aired 1/7/2017 @ 7pm for 1 minute, 30 seconds) – 
A second Salt Lake City Council member publicly withdrew support for the Sugar 
House-area homeless resource center the city proposed in her district. District 7 
Councilwoman Lisa Adams joined District 5 Councilwoman Erin Mendenhall in 
expressing her dissent with the Simpson Avenue location. If the Simpson Avenue 



 

 

site continues, Adams said she will fight to make sure women and children will be 
sheltered there.  
 
Shots Fired at Swat Standoff (Aired 01/09/2017 @ 7pm, 2:00 minutes) – 
2News cameras were rolling when shots were fired from a Salt Lake City hotel 
room. Police were in a standoff with people inside the room when they threw in a 
tear gas grenade. Then the suspects shot their gun outside the window and 
towards the news crews in the area. The viewer learned how there were shots 
fired in a popular hotel area of downtown and who was arrested after the 
standoff.  
 
Northern Utah flooding (Aired 1/9/2017 @ 7pm for 1 minute, 30 seconds) - 
With temperatures rising and falling, public works crews throughout Northern 
Utah are ready for flooding. UDOT operations manager Jason Davis said year-
round efforts to keep drains and culverts clear helped counties avoid disastrous 
floods. UDOT crews filled thousands of sandbags to stockpile for other agencies 
Monday. Area public works including Summit County, Cache County, and Box 
Elder County made sand bags which are being made available for residents. 
 
Malnourished child (Aired 1/10/2017 @ 7pm for 1 minute, 30 seconds) - A 
Tocqueville woman has been arrested for aggravated child abuse after her 12-
year-old son was found locked up in a bathroom and neglected for an estimated 
two years. The mother was identified as 36-year-old Brandy Jaynes. The boy 
was found by his father, extremely malnourished. The boy was quickly taken to 
the hospital where he weighed only 30 pounds. Washington County investigators 
were called to Dixie Regional Medical Center to investigate the allegations of 
child abuse. 
 
Homeless Meetings (Aired 01/11/2017 @ 7pm, 2:00 minutes) – Salt Lake City 
makes a pitch for the controversial new homeless centers. The city may still face 
challenges closing the deal. The city’s first public open house, since the Mayor 
announced one shelter, would be replaced with four homeless resource centers. 
The viewer learns the latest developments of the controversial centers in the 
area and how it affects their neighborhood. 
 
Tornado house demolished (Aired 1/12/2017 @ 7pm for 1 minute, 30 seconds) 
- A new chapter is being written for a Weber County family who had its home 
destroyed by a tornado that hit Washington Terrace, Utah, in September. Crews 
demolished the home the Sewell family has lived in for 22 years. The Sewell’s 



 

 

now look forward to building new memories as they tear down their old home and 
build a new one on the same lot. 
 
Board rules shooting video to be released (Aired 1/12/2017 @ 7pm for 1 
minute, 30 seconds) - A state public records committee ruled that body-cam 
video of the police shooting of a then 17-year-old refugee should be released. 
The decision goes against the wishes of Salt Lake County District Attorney Sim 
Gill. His office is prosecuting the case against Somali refugee Abdi Muhammad 
and he said the decision will be appealed. Groups like ACLU have been fighting 
for the videos to be made public. The Salt Lake County District Attorney Office 
has 30 days to appeal. 
 
Layton Manhunt (Aired 01/13/2017 @ 7pm, 2:00 minutes) – Police in Layton are 
hunting for a man who took off in a stolen car with kids inside. The kids were 
dropped off in a parking lot and the car thief took off. The viewer learns the latest 
development on the breaking news that unfolded in the last hour.  
 
West Valley Shooting (Aired 01/13/2017 @ 7pm, 2:00 minutes) – In West 
Valley, police say a husband shoots and kills his wife then turns the gun on 
himself. Investigators say some sort of altercation took place and a husband shot 
and killed his wife while she seemed to be running away. The viewer learns the 
latest news developments on the big story of the day. 
 
Snow plow crash (Aired 1/13/2017 @ 7pm for 1 minute, 30 seconds) - Terry 
Jacobson, 59, a UDOT snowplow driver of 23 years, is recovering in the hospital 
after his plow plunged down a 300-foot embankment in Spanish Fork Canyon. 
Jacobson's plow veered off the road when a semi-truck driver tried to pass him 
and hit his plow. The video shows the semi-truck passing the plow and then the 
plow shooting across the median into oncoming traffic and over the embankment. 
The truck driver was cited for improper passing and failure to maintain a single 
lane of travel. 

 
Layton Carjacking (Aired 1/16/2017 @ 7pm for 1 minute, 30 seconds) - A 
Layton mother of two said she pleaded with a man who stole her car with her two 
children inside. Police said Tyler Wiliams jumped in the front seat while the 
mother and her boyfriend were working on the car. While her boyfriend tried to 
get Williams out of the driver’s seat, the mother pleaded with him to let her 
unbuckle the boys who were in the back seat. Unfortunately, Williams drove off 



 

 

with the children, but dropped them off in front of a Cal Ranch Store a few blocks 
away. The children were not injured.  
 
Midvale Shooting (Aired 01/17/2017 @ 7pm, 2:00 minutes) – Unified Police are 
trying to sort out a violent scene in Midvale. Officers say the shooting suspect 
took off in a tow truck and was caught after a short chase. The victim was taken 
to the hospital in serious condition. The viewer learns the latest on the breaking 
news that was evolving within the last hour before the show. 
 
Officer Barney Anniversary (Aired 1/17/2017 @ 7pm for 1 minute, 30 seconds) 
– Salt Lake County Sheriff, Jim Winder, took a moment to remember the one-
year anniversary death of officer Doug Barney. After his death, the several 
communities, including law enforcement, Holladay City, and Utah as a whole, 
surrounded the family with love and gratitude for their sacrifice. Winder said the 
family consoled the grieving families of West Valley City Police Officer Cody 
Brotherson, and Trooper Eric Ellsworth, both of whom died in the line of duty in 
the last months of 2016. 
 
First responders remember avalanche (Aired 1/17/2016 @ 7pm for 1 minute, 
30 seconds) - As the recovery efforts continue at a hotel in Italy where about 30 
people are trapped in an avalanche, some first responders in Utah are recalling 
the scene in 2002 when a lodge in Alta got hit by a large avalanche. The safety 
plans in place in 2002 kept everyone out of harm’s way, according to Mayor 
Taylor Morey, and UDOT officials continue to prepare for and prevent 
avalanches. In addition to safety plans at the lodges, Morey said county 
emergency crews perform drills on how to respond if a large avalanche were to 
impact a resort, or homes in the canyon. 
 
Jail Issues (Aired 01/18/2017 @ 7pm, 2:00 minutes) – Salt Lake County Mayor 
Ben McAdams says up to 300 new county jail beds are needed right now. His 
comments followed our recent reports on crimes that don’t lead to arrests. The 
County Mayor called the situation near the homeless shelter is “pressing.” 
Because of a full jail, it seems like police have lost power in Salt Lake County. 
 
Jail beds needed (Aired 1/18/2017 @ 7pm for 1 minute, 30 seconds) - Salt Lake 
County Mayor Ben McAdams agreed with other local leaders on Wednesday, 
and said more county jail beds are needed to deal with the 'pressing' issue of 
crime near Salt Lake City's homeless shelter. McAdams is a strong supporter of 
treatment options for drug offenses, but said those programs must be coupled 



 

 

with the threat of incarceration, which he said with a full jail, is not the case. 
McAdams said Utah lawmakers decriminalized drugs, but put scarce money into 
treatment programs. He said he's had talks with Utah's House Speaker Greg 
Hughes about funding that could lead to rehab and more jail space too. 

 
Fire Authority Audit (Aired 01/18/2017 @ 7pm, 2:00 minutes) – There could be 
serious criminal charges coming for former leaders of the United Fire Authority. 
State investigators released an audit today that outlines years’ worth of 
questionable spending among other violations. They’re mentioning a handful of 
administrators at Unified Fire. The more than 100-page report doesn’t have much 
to do with firefighters out responding to emergencies, but it slams former bosses. 
The allegations center around the misuse of funds totaling in the hundreds of 
thousands. The viewer learns the latest details involving the scandal that involves 
a major fire department in the Salt Lake valley. 
 
Malnourished boy donations (Aired 1/18/2017 @ 7pm for 1 minute, 30 
seconds) - Donations from around the world are rolling into St. George for the 12-
year-old Toquerville boy who was found locked in a bathroom, weighing 30 
pounds and living in his own waste. In an effort to help the young boy donations 
of toys, clothes and letters have been piling up at the Washington County 
Children’s Justice Center. The boy is in good spirits and being treated at Dixie 
Regional Medical Center but faces a long road of physical, mental healing. 
 
Package thefts caught (Aired 1/20/2017 @ 7pm for 1 minute, 30 seconds) - 
Authorities are cracking down on package thieves in a serious way. The FBI say 
stealing a single piece of mail can result in up to 5 years of federal prison. Five 
people face federal charges on accusations of stealing packages from homes 
across Utah. A Salt Lake County couple is accused of following a mail truck and 
taking packages after they were delivered to each home. Authorities say two 
prosecutors and seven federal agents have been hired to help combat the 
problem. 
 
Taylorsville Shooting (Aired 01/23/2017 @ 7pm, 2:00 minutes) – A gas station 
clerk, shot multiple times during an early morning robbery, is expected to survive. 
Police say the clerk is lucky to be alive, and they’re hoping surveillance photos 
will help capture the gunman. The viewer sees pictures of the suspects and 
learns who police are keeping an eye out for.  
 



 

 

Police shooting video released (Aired 1/23/2017 @ 7pm for 1 minute, 30 
seconds) – Nearly one year after the officer-involved shooting that injured a teen 
in downtown Salt Lake City, some body camera video was released. The video 
was shown in court as prosecutors laid out their case against Abdi Mohamed 
who was charged with aggravated robbery in connection to the altercation when 
officers shot him outside the homeless center. Initial public information requests 
for the video were denied because they may have risked Mohamed’s due 
process rights, but Salt Lake County District Attorney, Sim Gill, decided to 
release the video to the public.  
 
Trax Crash Video (Aired 01/24/2017 @ 7pm, 2:00 minutes) – Shocking video 
shows a collision that could have been much worse. UTA officials are trying to 
figure out what went wrong, in the moments leading up to the collision between 
frontrunner and a FedEx truck. UTS authorities are now saying the “fail safe” 
system of those arms went as planned, even with inclement weather.  The viewer 
sees the compelling video of the crash, and what UDOT officials have to say 
about it. 
 
Domestic Shooting Follow (Aired 01/24/2017 @ 7pm, 2:00 minutes) – Police 
are trying to piece together a violent scene inside a West Valley City home, 
where police say a man attacked his family. One man was killed and elderly 
couple was shot and stabbed. Police say the suspect has mental health issues 
and may have been off his medicine. The viewer learns what the investigators 
have uncovered in their investigation and what may have lead up to the deadly 
shooting. 
 
Frontrunner crashes into truck (Aired 1/24/2017 @ 7pm for 1 minute, 30 
seconds) - Utah Transit Authority said it was human error that led to a collision 
between a FrontRunner and FedEx truck. According to UTA, the crossing gates 
were up at the time of the incident, rather than down to prevent vehicles from 
driving across the track. UTA authorities say a failsafe dispatched the gates and 
lights according to standard operating procedure and were activated for 18 
minutes. The gates and lights were deactivated sometime after a UTA crew 
arrived. On the day of the incident the gates were affected by weather conditions 
and were down and active, as programmed. The release states an employee 
responded to the crossing where gates were down and the gates moved into an 
up position. UTA says they will conduct a "thorough investigation" of the incident. 
 



 

 

Sexual abuse arrest (Aired 1/26/2017 @ 7pm for 1 minute, 30 seconds) - 
Investigators in South Jordan say a mother gave alcohol to her child’s friends at 
a party before sexually abusing two 13-year-old boys. A Judge issued a warrant 
for Stacey McQueen, 35, in connection with the abuse of two boys. One case 
stems from a boy who reported being abused several times over the course of 
four months in 2016. The second victim reported one instance of abuse that 
allegedly occurred at a party at McQueens home in early December 2016. 
Officers interviewed as many as twelve potential victims who were friends of the 
family. South Jordan Police ask any other victims to come forward and speak 
with detectives. 
 
Lavoy Finicum death anniversary (Aired 1/26/2017 @ 7pm for 1 minute, 30 
seconds) - It was a year ago that LaVoy Finicum, leader and spokesman for the 
Oregon protesters was shot killed on an Oregon highway by federal agents. The 
occupation has been over for months but LaVoy’s widow, Jeanette, wants to 
keep his legacy alive. Since her husband’s death, Jeanette has stepped up to 
help spread the message that LaVoy was attempting to share when he was alive. 
Now that President Donald Trump is in office and the new administration is 
getting settled Jeanette is hoping he’ll try to support and assist in their cause. 
Jeanette believes that LaVoy’s teachings and message will live on and without 
him in her life all she and everyone can do is move forward. 
 
Frontrunner vs FedEx collision (Aired 1/30/2017 @ 7pm for 1 minute, 30 
seconds) – Human error was the cause of the Frontrunner crash in North Salt 
Lake. A UTA mechanic has been let go after it was decided he did not follow 
proper protocol. According to UTA Transportation Safety Director, a mechanical 
engineer had come to fix the gates at the intersection near 1100 North 50 West, 
where they had gone into a down position, a fail-safe status. After more than 12 
minutes in that down position, the mechanic overrode the fail-safe, but did not 
properly alert oncoming trains of the issue. UTA said in the nine years they have 
run Frontrunner, this is the first time something like this has happened. In 
addition to firing that mechanic responsible, UTA has reminded employees of 
standard operating procedures. 
 
Accused cop-killer murder trial begins (Aired 1/30/2017 @ 7pm for 1 minute, 
30 seconds) - For the second time, Roberto Roman, 44, is maintaining his 
innocence before a jury who will decide if he killed Millard County Sheriff’s 
Deputy Josie Fox in the early morning hours of Jan. 5, 2010. This time, Roman is 
facing 11 federal charges in connection with the deputy’s death after losing an 



 

 

appeal that argued federal charges were double jeopardy for many of the same 
allegations of which he was acquitted in state court. While he was not convicted 
of murder at the 2012 state court trail, he was found guilty of evidence tampering 
and possession of a deadly weapon. He is currently serving a 10-year prison 
term for the charges. 
 
Crosswalk concerns (Aired 2/2/2017 @ 7pm for 1 minute, 30 seconds) - The 
stretch of South Jordan Parkway near 4400 West has four lanes and grass 
median, which is why police say some drivers may not realize how fast they are 
driving through the area. Young kids tread over a painted crosswalk that spans 
the four lanes every morning and every afternoon to get to a nearby school. 
Parent Thomas Egbert said he won’t let his kids go across the busy road, even 
when there are two crossing guards to escort them. His drone video caught 
several cars and some commercial trucks that he estimates were travelling at 
over 40 miles per hour, in the zone that drops to 20 mph during school hours. 
South Jordan police say they conduct speed patrol, but parents feed they need to 
have a conversation with local leaders about the problem.  
 
July 4th murder arrest (Aired 2/3/2017 @ 7pm for 1 minute, 30 seconds) - 
Police have apprehended a suspect wanted in connection with the murder of a 
teen who was shot and killed while driving in the Rose Park area of Salt Lake 
City on July 4, 2016. Officers booked Martin Antonio Cruz, 22, on a charges of 
murder and other misdemeanor offenses. According to an arrest report, Cruz 
admitted to detectives that he was driving the vehicle involved in the shooting 
that killed Paris Gustin. Salt Lake City police are still looking for another suspect. 
 
Jury deliberation in Roman trial (Aired 2/6/2017 @ 7pm for 1 minute, 30 
seconds) - The trial for the man suspected of killing Millard County Sheriff’s 
Deputy Josie Fox is expected to continue jury deliberations Tuesday morning. 
The jury began deliberations around 2:30 p.m. Monday, but adjourned for the 
evening just after 6 p.m. Roman was tried for the murder in state court in 2012, 
but was acquitted. Federal charges were filed in 2015 for drugs, weapons, and 
intentionally killing a law enforcement officer. While he was acquitted on the 
murder charge in state court, Roman was found guilty on evidence tampering 
and weapons charges and has remained in state custody. 
 
Roberto Roman found guilty (Aired 2/7/2017 @ 7pm for 1 minute, 30 seconds) 
– After more than a day of deliberation, a federal jury came back with a guilty 
verdict against the man accused of gunning down Millard County Sheriff Deputy 



 

 

Josie Fox. Roberto Roman, 44, was facing 11 federal charged related to the 
killing of Fox, in addition to other drug and weapons crimes. The jury was sent to 
deliberate the case Monday afternoon after impassioned pleas from prosecutors 
and defense attorneys, who have very different theories about who killed Fox. 
After a week of testimony, prosecutors and defense attorneys presented their 
closing arguments - each presenting differing views of what Roberto Roman, 44, 
did in the early-morning hours of Jan 5. 2010. Roman was found guilty on all 11 
counts.  
 
John Swallow Trial Day 1 (Aired 02/08/2017 @ 7pm, 2:00 minutes) – Day one 
of the John Swallow Trial is done. The former Attorney General is facing 13 
criminal charges, including bribery and evidence tampering. It was a long day of 
opening arguments in a trial that’s expected to take at least a month. The viewer 
gets a review of the first day in court in a trial that was a high-profile case two 
years in the making. 
 
Roundabout Confusion (Aired 02/08/2017 @ 7pm, 2:00 minutes) – New 
roundabouts in Southern Utah causing confusion and minor accidents. St. 
George Public Safety is creating a video to educate the public on how to drive 
the circle traffic pattern without causing a crash. The viewer gets a view of the 
havoc the roundabout it causing on the roads, and what drivers and police say 
about the confusion.   
 
House fire kills elderly couple (Aired 2/10/2017 @ 7pm for 1 minute, 30 
seconds) - A house fire in Sunset, Utah, killed a couple Friday. They were 
married for 74 years. John Nicholas, 94, and Nada Nicholas, 93, died together in 
the blaze. Witnesses said the fire was fast and there was no way to save those 
inside after the blaze was recorded around 1 p.m. The couple was reportedly well 
known to those in the neighborhood and will be mourned by the community.  
 
Soup Can Drug Bust (Aired 02/13/2017 @ 7pm, 2:00 minutes) – Police in Utah 
went to great lengths to catch a suspect who was transporting drugs. The alleged 
drug trafficker called law enforcement in Box Elder County over the weekend and 
told them someone was following him. When cops arrived on scene they found 
tomato soup cans filled with meth. The viewer learns about the bizarre story out 
of Box Elder County and how a suspect led police to his drug stash. 
 
UPD Officer Deaths (Aired 02/13/2017 @ 7pm, 2:00 minutes) – Three police 
officers and two other UPD employees passed away in the past 18 days. The 



 

 

latest death over the weekend was involving an officer who survived a shooting 
that killed his colleague, Officer Doug Barney. The viewer hears from Sheriff Jim 
Winder, who says speculations of suicide on social media is hurting the family of 
all officers who have died from apparent natural causes. 
 
Drug trafficker arrest (Aired 2/13/2017 @ 7pm for 1 minute, 30 seconds) - It 
wasn’t likely that Gilberto Valadez-Canchola wanted a police officer to be 
anywhere near him, considering he’s now accused of having more than 35 
pounds of meth in his truck. But he called 911 Sunday morning because he 
feared he was being followed by seven or more cars as he drove through Box 
Elder County. Garland police were called to the Texaco station off Interstate 15. 
Soffe said investigators are looking into a connection to drug cartel activity, and 
have alerted authorities in Minot, North Dakota where Valadez-Canchola said he 
was headed. 
 
Three deaths in police department (Aired 2/13/2017 @ 7pm for 1 minute, 30 
seconds) - Salt Lake County Sheriff Jim Winder said his department is suffering 
over the death of three officers in just 18 days, but also because of all the 
speculation surrounding these sudden deaths. Two civilian officers also died 
recently. The latest officer to die, Jon Richey, was found dead in his Salt Lake 
City home on Saturday morning. He said routine investigations are pending but 
he believed all three officers died of natural causes and none of them committed 
suicide. Detective Brooks Green died at his home, as did Richey, but Holdaway 
died at the office. Each of the three deaths are classified as "not in the line of 
duty." 
 
Deadly Crash (Aired 2/16/2017 @ 7pm for 1 minute, 30 seconds) - Two teens 
are dead, two others are critically injured after a vehicle lost control at a high rate 
of speed and smashed head on into another car in the Marmalade District of Salt 
Lake City. Police say three teens were in a blue Chevy Impala when the car lost 
control, went over a center median and smashed head on into a red Honda Pilot. 
The driver of the Pilot was a woman who is seven-months pregnant, and was 
taken to the hospital in serious condition. Salt Lake City Police believe the Impala 
may have been racing before it crashed.  
 
Jeremy Johnson refuses to testify (Aired 2/16/2017 @ 7pm for 1 minute, 30 
seconds) – One of the key witnesses in the trial of former attorney general, John 
Swallow, refused to testify. The prosecution team maintained a grant of immunity 
"destroys" Johnson's Fifth Amendment privilege against self-incrimination, while 



 

 

his attorneys urged Judge Elizabeth Hruby-Mills to reverse herself, and "vacate" 
her finding of contempt of court. But the judge turned down that request, said the 
immunity for Johnson was sufficient to compel his testimony, and ordered him to 
answer. His lawyers, Karra Porter and Mary Corporon, cited disagreement over 
the extent of the immunity offer, saying federal and state prosecutors could use 
Johnson's words against him. Porter said Johnson is "caught in the crossfire." 
 
Deadly Salt Lake City shooting (Aired 2/17/17 @ 8am KJZZ, 1:30 minutes) – 
One person was killed and one person was hurt during an early morning shooting 
in Salt Lake City.  Police are looking for three suspects. Police say it started with 
an argument inside an apartment, then someone pulled a gun. One man was 
shot and killed. A woman, was also shot and had minor injuries. Police say the 
suspects were dressed in black and drove away in a white Cadillac.  Police do 
not believe this shooting is related to an overnight shooting in Magna.  They 
asked residents to be careful and call with any information. 
 
Car speeds before deadly crash (Aired 2/17/2017 @ 7pm for 1 minute, 30 
seconds) – While investigators are still trying to determine whether teens were 
racing before getting into a crash that killed themselves, video surveillance 
shows moments right before the collision.  The video shows the Impala traveling 
north on 300 West when it rounded a corner, lost control and went airborne. The 
car smashed head on into a red Honda Pilot, whose driver was seven months 
pregnant.  
 
Missing Smithfield girl found (Aired 2/17/2017 @ 7pm for 1 minute, 30 
seconds) – Authorities in Cache County are trying to piece together what 
happened to a 14-year-old girl found lying injured in a canal. A family friend found 
Deserae Turner in a canal ten miles from her home. The girl had been reported 
missing the night before after she failed to come home. Police were called to the 
canal where Turner was found. She received medical treatment and was 
transported to a local hospital. Authorities say they are unsure how Deserae 
wound up in the canal or what kind of injuries she sustained. They say they're 
looking at surveillance video to find out what happened between when Turner 
disappeared and when she was found. 
 
Idaho triple murder-suicide (Aired 2/20/2017 @ 7pm for 1 minute, 30 seconds) 
– Three children are dead after their father shot and killed them in their southern 
Idaho home. Police believe they were all shot while asleep in their beds by Tate 
Spillett, 37, who was the father of Jessica and McCoy, and the step-father of 



 

 

Corbin. Tate Spillett was also found dead from a self-inflicted gunshot wound. 
Spillett was in the process of a divorce with the children’s mother, who was in 
Illinois on a business trip at the time of the deaths, according to a family friend. 
She has since returned to Preston. Neighbors in the area told 2News there were 
no warning signs that anything was wrong at the home, or that would have 
predicted the man’s actions. 
 
Utah County kidnapping (Aired 2/21/2017 @ 7pm for 1 minute, 30 seconds) - A 
41-year-old Utah County man was arrested for kidnapping a woman and holding 
her against her will, according to police. He has been identified as Nicholas 
Charles Leippe of West Mountain, Utah. Utah County Sheriff's spokeswoman 
confirmed a report of a woman being kidnapped and held against her will. The 
woman was reportedly found with unknown injuries. Police were led to the 
woman after texting “need help” to a friend. The investigation into the crime is 
ongoing and criminal charges against the man are pending. 
 
Smithfield teen shooting arrests (Aired 2/21/2017 @ 7pm for 1 minute, 30 
seconds) – Two 16-year-old boys are in custody accused of attempted murder, 
robbery and obstruction of justice. Police say the two boys robbed 14-year-old 
Deserae Turner, shot her in the head, and then left her in a canal to die. The girl 
is currently in critical condition in a medically induced coma.  
 
Officer involved shootings (Aired 2/22/17 @ 8am KJZZ, 2:30 minutes) –A 
deadly officer-involved shooting at a gas station in Roy overnight.  It happened a 
short time before another officer involved shooting in Ogden.  In Roy, officers 
responded to a “trespass in progress” call.  After they arrived, shots were 
fired.  No officers were hurt.  The Weber County Sheriff’s Department will 
investigate.  In Ogden, police opened fire during a burglary investigation in a 
parking garage.  Police say a patrol officer spotted two suspects prowling around 
vehicles.  An officer confronted the suspects.  At one point, one of the suspects 
pointed a gun at the officers.  That’s when police shot the suspect.  He later died 
from his injuries.  The second suspect was taken into custody. The Weber 
County Sheriff’s Department will investigate.   
 
Smithfield Shooting (Aired 02/22/2017 @ 7pm, 2:00 minutes) – New details 
tonight about what happened to a 14-year-old girl, found hurt in a dry canal in 
Cache County. Police say Deserae Turner was shot in the head and two 
teenagers are now behind bars facing charges. The viewer learns the latest 
developments in a bizarre and tragic story out of Smithfield.  



 

 

 
Utah County Kidnapping Arrest (Aired 02/22/2017 @ 7pm, 2:00 minutes) – A 
man is behind bars accused of holding a Utah County woman against her will. 
When authorities arrived on scene they found the woman tied up in the man’s 
home. The viewer learns the latest details out of Utah County where the story 
was developing this afternoon. 
 
Officer-involved shootings (Aired 2/22/2017 @ 7pm for 1 minute, 30 seconds) 
- Weber county authorities are now piecing together separate incidents that 
ended with police gunfire late Tuesday evening. The Weber County Attorney’s 
Office is now the lead agency handling the separate investigations of shootings 
involving officers from both Roy Police and Ogden Police who fired their 
weapons, killing suspects in the span of two hours. In both the Roy and Ogden 
incidents, officers were wearing body cameras. The video from those cameras 
has been turned over to the Weber County Attorney’s Office which will hold them 
as evidence in the investigation.  All of the officers involved in the shooting have 
been placed on routine leave. 

 
Conrad Truman verdict (Aired 2/24/2017 @ 7pm for 1 minute, 30 seconds) - A 
jury reached a not guilty verdict in the Conrad Truman murder case in Utah 
County. Truman’s murder conviction was previously overturned after new 
evidence was submitted. Truman is accused of shooting and killing his 22-year-
old wife, Heidy Truman, in 2012. His conviction was overturned because 
measurements of their home were inaccurate. During his first trial, Truman’s 
attorney’s argued Heidy shot herself. During the second trial, a medical examiner 
could not specify whether she shot herself or her husband.  
 
Homeless Shelter Locations (Aired 2/24/2017 @ 7pm for 1 minute, 30 
seconds) - State officials and Salt Lake County and City mayors gathered at the 
State Capitol to announce the next steps and changes in their homeless plan. 
Salt Lake City mayor Jackie Biskupski announced plans for homeless shelters at 
700 S. and 1400 S. will move forward, while another homeless resource center 
will be constructed outside of Salt Lake. Plans for two other centers, one at 653 
East Simpson Avenue in Sugarhouse, and another at 648 West 100 South will 
not move forward. Officials say the location for the third location will be announce 
by the end of March, with Murray under consideration for the third location.  
 
Deadly Plane Crash (Aired 02/28/2017 @ 7pm, 2:00 minutes) – Search crews 
found a missing plane that was carrying a Sandy father and his two young 



 

 

children. Randy Wells and his two young children were found dead after their 
plane crashed Saturday night. An air search and rescue crew spotted the plane 
Monday morning after an extensive multi-county search. The viewer learns the 
latest on a search that had been in the news all weekend, and the reaction from 
searchers who made the devastating discovery. 
 
Deaths on Utah Roads (Aired 02/28/2017 @ 7pm, 2:00 minutes) – A deadly 
crash in Orem this morning brings the total number of deaths on Utah roads to 15 
deaths in 15 days. That number pushed the deaths for 2017 well over the 
number for 2016, which was the deadliest year in a decade. Utah Highway Patrol 
Troopers say most of the deadly crashes come down to basic mistakes drivers 
are making, such as not wearing a seatbelt, going too fast for bad roads and 
driving aggressively. The viewer learns what they can be careful of, behind the 
wheel, to be safer on Utah roads. 
 
John Swallow Trial (Aired 2/28/2017 @ 7pm for 1 minute, 30 seconds) - Former 
Attorney General John Swallow is now facing nine criminal charges related to 
corruption. The defense rested its case Tuesday shortly after noon. After the 
jurors were released, they argued for the dismissal of several charges. The judge 
dismissed Count 10, tampering with evidence, which stems from allegations 
Swallow asked a government employee to wipe a hard drive. She has now 
dismissed four charges against Swallow in the last week, but defense attorney 
Scott Williams wanted to see more charges dropped. Closing arguments will be 
held Wednesday. 
 
Camera Hidden in Bathroom (Aired 3/1/2017 @ 7pm for 1 minute, 30 seconds) 
- A Southern Utah man is facing multiple charges of voyeurism and child 
pornography after police said he hid cameras in a St. George home. According to 
a probable cause statement, 39-year-old James Steven Larsen hid cameras in 
the bathroom to get pictures of a woman while she was naked. 
Police said the homeowners found the cameras and called police. According to 
documents, Larsen also captured images of naked children taking a bath, which 
added child pornography to his charges. 
 
John Swallow verdict (Aired 3/2/2017 @ 7pm for 1 minute, 30 seconds) - The 
jury found former Utah Attorney General John Swallow not guilty on all nine 
counts Thursday in his corruption trial. The verdict was met with sobs and 
emotion from the Swallow family as he was acquitted on all charges. At one time 
Swallow faced 11 felonies and 2 misdemeanors -- including racketeering, bribery, 



 

 

evidence tampering, misuse of public money and falsifying government records. 
Swallow said he’s looking forward to spending time with his family.  
 
Angels Landing death (Aired 3/3/2017 @ 7pm for 1 minute, 30 seconds) -  The 
Angel's Landing hike in Zion National Park claimed its first death of the year 
Friday morning. Zion Nation National Park officials said the man fell while hiking 
alone and believe he fell from one of the higher points of the trail. He was 
discovered by a couple of hikers in the vicinity of refrigerator canyon and the 
West Rim. Park officials say this is the 15th death on Angels Landing since the 
trail opened. 
 
Union Middle School shooter plea (Aired 3/6/2017 @ 7pm for 1 minute, 30 
seconds) - A 14-year-old boy entered a guilty plea to attempted murder and three 
other charges in the shooting of a 16-year-old boy at Union Middle School back 
in October. As part of a plea deal, the teen will not be charged as an adult which 
prosecutors originally talked about when the case first when to court. The victim 
said he has no ill feelings toward the shooter. The boy pleaded not guilty in a 
West Jordon Courtroom to attempted murder, discharging a firearm with serious 
bodily injury, discharging a firearm and having a weapon on school grounds. 
 
High School helps homeless students (Aired 3/8/2017 @ 7pm for 1 minute, 30 
seconds) - Students at East High are getting an education in life. Thanks to the 
generosity of community donors and funding from the Salt Lake County School 
District, the school installed two private washrooms for homeless students and 
students in need to use. The washroom will be open on schooldays before, after, 
and during class. Students will need clearance from authorized faculty members 
to use either of the two unisex washrooms. The school has several other efforts 
to help kids get food and clothes. An estimated 5,000 kids in Utah experience 
homelessness every year. 
 
Student sues high school (Aired 3/9/2017 @ 7pm for 1 minute, 30 seconds) – 
A former Juan Diego Catholic High School student filed a lawsuit claiming she 
was raped while on a school trip to Europe in 2015. The lawsuit is suing the 
school, the Catholic Diocese of Salt Lake City and an adult chaperon who was in 
charge of a small group on the trip. The lawsuit claims she told the chaperon she 
was attacked in her room, but the chaperon never reported the incident. Court 
documents say the parents immediately took their daughter to Primary Children’s 
Hospital where doctors found evidence that a violent sexual assault did happen. 
 



 

 

Family detained by ICE (Aired 3/10/2017 @ 7pm for 1 minute, 30 seconds) - 
Religious and community leaders from across Salt Lake have raised a cry for 
help, and for answers, after two members of the Muslim community have been 
detained by Immigration and Customs Enforcement, often called ICE, agents. 
The large gathering of leaders spoke during a press conference at the Madina 
Islamic center where Ahmed Bwika and his wife Emma are members. Leaders 
said they last heard from the family before they met with ICE agents. ICE said 
the family’s visas were denied more than 10 years ago and that they exhausted 
all their legal appeals. As a result, they were taken into custody. 
 
New homeless shelter sites released (Aired 3/10/2017 @ 7pm for 1 minute, 30 
seconds) - After announcing big changes to their homelessness plan, Salt Lake 
City and County officials have revealed the proposed locations for a new 
homeless resource center in Salt Lake County. The decision comes down to five 
sites – all in South Salt Lake. In February, Salt Lake City Mayor, Jackie 
Biskupski, announced they would remove two of the four chosen shelter sites, 
and, instead, move on with just three locations. Two shelter site locations have 
been chosen, but the site for the final shelter is still up for discussion.   
 
Kearns OIS Follow (Aired 03/13/2017 @ 7pm, 2:00 minutes) – A police officer in 
Salt Lake County could be facing discipline after he was found not justified in 
shooting a Kearns man. Prosecutors call the Unified Police detective’s actions 
“negligent” but not criminal. The officer is not being charged with a crime, but he 
could now be subject to an internal affairs discipline of the incident that played 
out. The viewer learns the latest in an officer-involved shooting that we first 
reported on 2News months ago. 
 
Homeless shelter sites opposed (Aired 3/13/2017 @ 7pm for 1 minute, 30 
seconds) - About a hundred people gathered outside Woodrow Wilson 
Elementary, standing alongside city leaders to say they don't want another 
homeless shelter in South Salt Lake. South Salt Lake Mayor Cherie Wood said 
the city isn't big enough to handle yet another homeless resource center. She 
said the two proposed sites within South Salt Lake do not fit the criteria the 
county set forth for the new resource center. Council Member Steve Buhler 
asked for the county to consider funding other alternatives to help with 
homelessness on a long term basis, like building more low-income housing. 
 
Provo Homicide Investigation (Aired 03/14/2017 @ 7pm, 2:00 minutes) – 
Police are investigating a homicide in downtown Provo. It all started when a 



 

 

woman brought the victim into the Utah Valley Hospital. Investigators say they 
are following some leads, but as of right now the shooter is on the loose. Police 
are asking anyone with information to call them. The viewer learns the details on 
a developing story that 2News has been following since it broke that morning. 
 
Provo homicide (Aired 3/14/2017 @ 7pm for 1 minute, 30 seconds) – Police in 
Provo are looking for the person who shot and killed a man. Police received a 
call from emergency room staff who reported a woman arrived at Utah Valley 
Hospital with a man who had been shot and later died at the hospital. 
Investigators say the shooting happened at a home near 100 North 400 West in 
downtown Provo. According to detectives, there were gunshots inside and 
outside the home. Neighbors told 2News that people at the home were possibly 
involved in selling drugs. One neighbor said several cars would come and go 
from the house during all hours of the day and night. 
 


